
 

SPECIAL MEETING 
BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

S T R E E T  C O M M I T T E E  M E E T I N G   
TUESDAY, OCTOBER 9, 2012 

AT SHELTON CITY HALL, ROOM 104 
54 HILL STREET, SHELTON, CT 

AT 6:00 P.M.  
 
 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Alderman McPherson on Tuesday, October 9, 2012 called the Special Meeting of the 

Board of Aldermen Street Committee to order at 6:00 P.M. in Room 104, of Shelton City Hall 

and led the group in a pledge of allegiance to the flag. 

  
Present 

Alderman McPherson, Chairman 

Alderman Kudej 

Alderman Farrell  

 

 

 Also Present 
Paul DiMauro, Public Works Director 

Alderman Anglace 

Alderman Finn 

Alderman Simonetti 

 

 

Before Mr. DiMauro made his presentation, Chairman Alderman McPherson asked 

to hold all further questions and comments for all committee members after the 

presentation was completed.   
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*Chairman Alderman McPherson also reminded committee members that there 

was not a public portion because it was considered a Special Meeting. 

 

1. ROAD RECONSTRUCTION & RESURFACING REPORT- PAUL 
DIMAURO 

 
  
    I basically did a recap of the 2011-2012 program that the city completed, 
whereas completing it now, which constituting a $4 million dollar bond issue that 
was approved in 2010 and the $1 million dollar appropriation that we received in 
the current budget year.  It would be $5 million dollars that was expended in the 
past two years.  I will give you another recap in reclamation of paving:  4.92 miles 
for milling and paving, we did 26.79 miles and the crack sealing was 12.37 miles.  
Many of the roads that were crack-sealed were also chip-sealed after afterwards 
from the crack-seal.  Some of the roads were crack-sealed or chip-sealed.   
 In addition, we will be doing 1.2 miles of Ripton Road being done with a 2 
coated, micro seal surfacing.  It will be the first time in two years that we are using 
it.  It is a smooth surface, it does interfere with traffic a little bit more than chip 
sealing, but it is something that we will be trying on Ripton Road; which we did 
crack seal in its entirety past Ripton Road, part of Longtree and up to Mohegan 
Road.  I want to make a statement because there’s has been a question of how do 
we arrange people get all the services with outside contractors, our bid.  We have 
two years in a row now, Cosciello, has been the lowest bidder for milling and 
pavement services.  They hire their own milling contractor and they perform all the 
other work themselves under the bid that the City Engineer puts out each year, 
and is awarded by price.   

The Seymour Sealing does our chip sealing and they are on state bid.  I did 
come to you as a board to ask for a waiver to upgrade to a different material, 
because we use a material that is much better than what the normal oil on the 
state bid.  It also allows us to use a quarter inch stone that binds in tighter; 
especially in residential areas you do not get as much feedback on loose stones 
and that type of thing.  We had one problem this year and that was on Long Hill 
Avenue.  The problem was that we had a tremendous amount of dust because 
with this product, you can reuse the stone, etc.  There was too much dust in that 
mixture and next year we will know how to control that, making sure that that does 
not happen.  We used larger stone on roads like Long Hill Avenue, Beardsley 
Road and Coram Road that we used chip sealing and the three-eighths stone.  
Whereas in residential neighborhoods like in my own neighborhood, we pretty 
much saved those roads by just doing the chip sealing and this particular type of 
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material allowed us to sweep much faster.  The sweeping took forever because we 
put too much stone down this time, but normally we can sweep in 24 hours.  The 
one drawback that I saw in the program this year was that the contractors did not 
have enough sweepers following them fast enough to sweep the stone off the 
roads.  It will not happen again.  They will be equipped to be able to complete the 
removal of the stone in a faster manner and to inconvenience the public that much 
less.  However, the roads that were done were excellent.  Pine Rock was 
completed this year in its entirety and the half that was done last year was 
completed this year.  We will not be able to do that with other material.  When you 
see the numbers on here, you see a relationship of what has been done by 
reclamation and paving as it was, opposed to what it was done with chip sealing.  
You can never do the whole city with just paving.  Trust me, you cannot come up 
with enough money to do it that way.  So I will give you a copy of the list and I 
want you to know that all purchases were done on city-approved procedures and 
requirements.  That would also mean following state bid prices, which is allowable 
in other communities’ bid price.   
 
 
Alderman Finn:  What is the difference between that micro-thin material that was 
used on Ripton Road and chip sealing? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  It is mixed onsite, and it is more of a sand mix.  You need stone in 
it so you are not going to build any rigidity on it.  I know especially on hilly roads 
and all, I like using the chip seal because it gives you better traction in the 
wintertime, especially with the larger stone like on Long Hill Avenue and those 
type of areas.  I also think aesthetically, the trap rock is a much more attractive-
looking road.  The towns of Fairfield and Easton have used it exclusively.  It is the 
way to go if you want to maintain the road, keeping the crack sealed and not 
allowing water to seep in to create potholes.  My counterpart in Easton does it 
exclusively with just chip sealing, when I only used to do around 20 miles of chip 
sealing.  By doing chip sealing exclusively, he does not have one pothole that he 
has to seal in the springtime.   
 
Alderman Finn:  What the life expectancy of this micro surfacing material? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  That is something that I want to see.  I don’t believe in other 
statistics but I think it would be the same as what chip sealing would be.  It should 
range from 5 to 7 years but it all depends.  That is another issue and I am glad that 
you brought that up.  I had people ask me the reason for chip sealing Long Hill 
Avenue; it was just paved a few years ago.  I got news for you, that is why I did it.  
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It was paved a few years ago; it was starting to scab when they were taking 
chunks out of the depth of what they paved.  It was not adhering to the original 
pavement, water is getting into a crack and right underneath the seal of the paving 
that was done, it would peel off and there would be sections of bumps all the way 
through.  We went through, put a sealing coat down and then patched in all those 
areas and crack-sealed through all the major cracks.  The material that we used 
for chip sealing will fill in a lot of the cracks.  Whereas the micro surfacing will not 
do that; you have to make sure that you fill every single crack because if you don’t, 
that stuff is paper-thin and it will crack right through.  Whereas, the oil penetrates 
deeper then the stone gets poured in; it seals the stone nice and smoothly.  With 
heat and traction it will stay in a lot better.   
    This is our first one we have done so we will see.  It is supposed to be okay; I 
checked it out in Fairfield and looked at what they did there and it looked good and 
acceptable and they were happy with it.  They were not happy with other 
processes, so they were trying other companies.  We are going to try this to 
stretch the dollar.  If you notice even now the state is not going curb to curb.  On 
Route 8, they milled and paved only the travel portion; they did not do the gutters 
or anything so there are always combinations to stretch the dollar.  Our biggest 
problem in their wisdom is Planning and Zoning wanted 30 to 40 foot roads in 
industrial and commercial areas.  Easton has 26-foot roads, but they make them 
put in 4 inches.  We do 30-foot roads and put in 4 inches.  I rather have a 24- foot 
road with 4 inches of asphalt rather than 3 and wider.  You should not be building 
parking lots in the suburbs.  Each 1 or 2 acres of land should be able to support 
the cars out there, yet we have many of our roads during the winter we have to 
navigate around cars because of the condition of the terrain, etc.  We should 
require them to park off the street.  We didn’t learn our lesson Downtown and now 
in the suburbs of the community so I would rather have 4 inches of asphalt with a 
30-foot road any day of the week.  Now, put that into your repairs cost, 
maintenance cost- there would be another 12-13% roads that we still have to do 
because of the width alone that is not traveled.  You do not travel the entire 30-feet 
in traffic; 26-feet is more than adequate to travel in.  Except for connector roads, 
arterial roads, like I would say in your ward, Alderman Finn, Longfellow should be 
a 30-foot road; it’s a wide road and you want to make sure that there’s enough 
room.  All the other roads that have dead-ends, cul-de-sacs, they are like skating 
rinks.  There is a lot of asphalt for no reason.   
 
Alderman Finn:  Correct me if I am wrong, but the reasons for the wide turns are 
for school buses. 
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Paul DiMauro:  School buses should not go into dead ends.  That is why they were 
not done originally.  At that time Alderman Finn, if you remember, school buses 
were not going into cul-de-sacs when they were first put in.  In fact if you really 
want to go back further, we put in sidewalks on Ripton Road, Mohegan Road and 
on Long Hill Avenue so children can safely walk to school.  The only ones now that 
use the sidewalks are the joggers and the walkers and certainly not the children, 
because they cannot walk that distance after school.  
 
 So, what I gave you was a breakdown of what was done in 2011 and 2012, 
by category.  The only thing on the front sheet that is not on there is the micro 
surface of 1.2 miles that will be done on Ripton Road.  They already have 
cancelled three times and I am not so sure when they will be starting that, so I just 
keep putting dates in there.  We will be facing some tough weather and that is 
when you start missing days around this time of year.  We finished Monroe; we did 
a little on Willoughby Road and that adjacent street which we will be making runs 
here and there.  We are moving onto Booth Hill, between Mohegan and those 
connecting, arterial roads that have not received any attention as of yet.  We will 
be milling the bad sections ourselves and repairing those and time permitting; we 
will overlay that section in house.  Everything that we will be doing here and out 
will be done in house.  Remember when you funded the new equipment for us, we 
were able to buy a first class paver, a first class roller and a tacking coat for us to 
tack down before we pave.  We have a trailer that picks up the tacking.  We are 
doing our own crack sealing now. A road like Prospect Avenue, we did ourselves.   
 
Alderman Finn:  They did a good job. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  They did a very good job.  They did as good as any contractor I 
have seen.  Compare that to the roads like Geissler Drive and other roads that 
were done by outside contractors; but it is time.  Hearing what we are doing now, 
our trucks are all single axle.  It was one thing when Beard was operating the 
asphalt plant but now that has been taken away from us, and it is too long of a 
haul to Bridgeport for our trucks to do any major paving.  So a road like Prospect 
Avenue, where we are going to use a lot of asphalt, we contract and go out for bid 
for delivering of material.  We could have used state bid, but we went back out for 
bid and we are buying it for less.  We have O & G delivering the asphalt to us to 
feed our men which gives us 5 more men to use for other ground or other services 
or other work, rather than running trucks back and forth.  Only for small projects 
we will be doing a tight area and if we can’t put it down fast enough, we will do it 
that way. 
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Alderman Finn:  Also in conjunction with all the roadwork you are doing with the 
paving, how are you addressing roads with catch basins? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  As we go through and do a road like that we are not going to come 
back and pave and repair the basin.  Ninety-nine percent of the time we miss 
something once in a while, like everybody does.  We are inspecting catch basins, 
repairing catch basins.  If the top needs to be changed, it is being changed at that 
time.  They also can address those problems that have been lingering for a 
resident like a dip in the road, or a puddle that is accumulating; hopefully we can 
eliminate that at the same time, if brought to our attention. 
 
Alderman Finn:  On Meadow Street as you are heading up towards the EMS 
building and the police station, they put in a brand new catch basin there.  
However, the old catch basin is still there and there is a tree growing out of it.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  The old catch basin is still there?  With those kind of complaints, I 
would rather you call me.  I have onsite people that go and take care of that but I 
have that message passed on and make sure it gets done.  Send me an email and 
I will follow up on the status.  I would rather have contact through the Mayor’s 
office like we are supposed to do, but for incidental things like that, I don’t mind 
receiving a telephone call or an email, but for all major requests we need to follow 
certain procedures.  That is basically it, but for the comparisons for the cost of 
doing the various processes, you will see that chip sealing is by far, the most 
economical option to maintain.  However, with saying that, there are just some 
roads that you need to pave.  There is nothing you can do about it like the traffic, 
or that sort of thing.   
 
Alderman Finn:  What about the street that is off of Shelton Avenue? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Beaconhill.  Yes, we did that whole area.  Once we go into a 
neighborhood, whenever possible, if we can group an area and we can complete 
it, so we do not have to send a truck back in, we would be better off.  I would 
rather work from Trumbull, in and from Monroe, in and that is the way I would set 
up my priorities to start from the furthest point out then in because unfortunately, 
our Highway Department is located at the worst possible location, located at one 
other end of town.   
 
Alderman Finn:  Beaconhill Terrace was done all the way through Shelton Avenue 
down to 82, the last house on the street? 
 



BOA Street Committee                SPECIAL MEETING                               OCTOBER 9, 2012 
 

 

 Page 7

Paul DiMauro:  Everything was done on Beaconhill and the adjoining streets.  I 
believe Beaconhill Terrace, the surrounding streets and Longfellow were the two 
largest expenditures in both years and those were the two biggest expenditures in 
dollars in those two years.  They needed it.  Those areas receive a lot of traffic 
even though Beaconhill and Longfellow eventually become dead ends; so it 
warranted that type of expenditure.  If I was to go and look at another 
neighborhood and I had complaints like:  “Why did you chip seal Dome Drive and 
the other?”  Well, there were some others and I was able to cut and patch. We 
skid-paved two years ago.  We have a skid-paver that you put arms on it.  It is not 
a regular paver, but it has two arms, each 20-foot long so when we want to go and 
level the road, we can actually go in the high spots and fill in the low spots.  We 
are not trying to make the roads look like Coram and all 45 mile per hour roads.  
People that complain and say that that road is not smooth enough; remember 
these are 25 mile per roads.  If I put a blindfold on you and put you in the back 
seat going 25 miles per hour, you are going to say that the road feels smooth.  
However, when you drive 55 miles per hour, it is not going to feel very smooth 
because you are not supposed to be driving that fast.  Whether it is Coram or the 
crossroads- even East Village Road has more traffic on it now then ever before.  
 
Alderman Finn:  It surely does, it gets a lot of traffic once you get to East Village 
Park and further down. 
 
Paul DiMauro: Even straight going into Hubbell in that direction, all you get is 
neighbors complaining that kids are flying by- it is not just kids, adults too!   
 
Alderman Simonetti:  We have a person at the corner of East Maple and East 
Village, Daria Kuzozsky, because the road is being rebuilt, they are going into her 
yard.  Can we get some kind of steel fencing there? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  I think that was being talked about when the state was doing the 
road.  I think that was the one that the state would not allow or, or wouldn’t fund it. 
 
Alderman Finn:  Bob Kulacz put a guardrail near their house on Meadow Street, 
that wouldn’t take away from their house.  Maybe it would look better with a type of 
wooden fencing. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  No, we do not have wooden ones that we took down.  We don’t 
have steel ones that we took down because we used them all; but there are two 
ways of doing it:  with steel, if you get the type that rusts up and rusting, then they 
look natural afterwards.  I think that is a more attractive one; I don’t think the 
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wooden type is what it is knocked up to be.  It is not supposed to be aesthetically 
pleasing but if you look at I don’t see how it is going to look better.  I prefer the 
rusted one that has a rusting material- those last forever and you do not have to 
maintain it that much.   
 
Alderman Finn:  I understand what she is going through because all of these 
people are taking shortcuts.  We have to talk to her to see what is able to fit 
around her house.  That is the same thing on Longfellow and East Village Road- 
there are trees there and everyone cuts across. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  I have one situation where a fellow on Ripton Road has a 
legitimate cause.  On Ripton Road, just before Walnut Tree Hill, inside the cars 
constantly veer off there and that is where I would consider to put a guardrail up 
there.  I am not worried about someone’s lawn being chewed up, I am worried 
about a car going off, and heading towards the house.  That’s where a guardrail 
should be used; I mean the rest of it should come up with other means, whether it 
is bushes, an uneven surface that they cannot drive across.  There should be 
some other method, instead of putting up a guardrail just for the sake of people 
driving on the grass.  
 
Alderman Simonetti:  Anyone know about Birdseye?  It needs a lot of work up 
there.  When do you think you will reach that area? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  If you give me five million dollars bond issue and I am sure.  The 
arterial roads alone, if you did just the remaining arterial roads alone in the city that 
have not been touched in a few years; you can blow through five million dollars if 
you do milling and reconstruction.  You are going to spend a million dollars.  Am I 
going to do that?  No.  We get the money that took 20 miles that will be done, not 
all with paving, not all with cutting.  Some of those arterial roads i.e. Birdseye 
would be considered to be done with a skid pave first, and then a chip seal.  It 
doesn’t warrant to me the expenditure of rebuilding it up with asphalt and any of 
that nature and for the section of Booth Hill, I do not think there is a reason to do 
that.  We have to stretch the dollar as much as we can.  We came a long way if 
you look at the 37-38 miles that were done in two years, not counting the crack 
sealing and the roads between maintenance and the roads that get redone. We 
had some pretty good bank with our buck and that is not counting the monies that 
were put up the year before.  This is not the work that was done in 2010.  This is 
not for Constitution Boulevard, which was done with other monies.  All we paid for 
out of our bonding money was the last section going up to Route 8 from Long Hill; 
that little section that we did.  The other work that was done was done under a 
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different grant.  That was handled by Engineering and that is why I do not have 
those numbers in front of me; I can get those numbers for you.   
 
Alderman Simonetti:  Are you showing any of yours that are dangerous like that?  I 
am talking about Birdseye where it goes in front of cow pastures and there is a dip 
there that is covered with water and people do not see it.  They just run into it.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  Please understand that years ago, I used to run up to these roads 
and run a grater down, make run-offs whenever I wanted to and it was fine.  You 
have houses built here and there and no one wants water to go into their yard.  
One of the roads in White Hills located on one of the crossover roads- it was 
blocked off because there was a pipe there for years.  If I had to dig up someone’s 
field or someday, someone’s house to be able to outlet the water, where is it all 
supposed to go?  We have that situation in Pine Rock all over that place.  I have 
that situation on Hillside Avenue that I am trying to engineer now.  One time, all 
the water used to run all the way down Hillside Avenue, now it starts part of a good 
section of Coram Avenue, runs down into Hillside, now partly all the way down 
Crescent Street.  It used to go into the woods and that whole area, and Stanley 
knows what I am talking about and what has been built there.  Everyone doesn’t 
want the water to go into their yard, but unfortunately, we cannot make it go 
anywhere else and that makes it more difficult on roads like Birdseye. 
 
Alderman Finn:  The place on the flat section, down by DeMarco’s house where 
you have the wetlands over there and you can’t stop it. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Before I spend any serious money on a road like Birdseye, we are 
certainly going to address any water conditions.  We do that as a matter of course. 
The only one that I didn’t do a lot on was Merrill Road.  We tried to put all the 
water off to the sides as much as we could but that road needed something.  If 
there’s a detour, that is the only way the fire trucks can go out that way, you have 
to have that road open to safely travel.   
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  Are there any questions for Paul with regard to 
the presentation?   
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  When do the asphalt plants close?  Late 
November? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  There is no set date; it all depends on the weather.   
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Chairman Alderman McPherson:  As long as we have good weather we can 
continue to go. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Yes, and if we need another source and if we need a small amount 
made, we can do that. 
 
Alderman Finn:  Last year they were able to get a lot done. 
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  We had good weather last year; however, this 
year we keep getting rain and more rain.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  We are also going to be getting a material that uses the milling and 
it’s a coal process, where they mix it with oil and let it sit, and we are going to try it 
out in the winter months on some dead end roads like Oak Valley Road.  I might 
even try if the weather holds up for us, even though the plants will not be open, we 
can mill those ourselves and bring in this type of material.  If you go down to the 
transfer station on a frequent basis, we put a ramp for where the metals have to 
go.  That ramp is built out of the millings that came off the roads and all we did 
was put the millings down and compacted it.  It holds up pretty darn good, so I 
wouldn’t be afraid to plow on top of that.  For something like Oak Valley and the 
connector road between Birdseye and Walnut Tree Hill… it packed like heck.  
What we will do is take the millings and run them through a screen and get the 
bigger pieces out.  Once the bigger pieces are out, it will be golden.  It will be as 
tight as can be.  It will not go anywhere. 
 
Alderman Finn:  When you go and mill these roads with the asphalt, will you have 
the machine onsite? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Yes that is the process that I am talking about.  They would set up 
a location that we can work at and we would take all the millings together, save 
them and screen them all to an equal size and mix oil with it and run it through, 
store it and make a stockpile out of it.  As long it is covered, you can use it anytime 
you want; just dig into it and you can actually pave with it.  You can actually put it 
through with the paver.   
 
Alderman Finn:  It is like what they do in Washington D.C.? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Absolutely.  I don’t really like the system because I went down to 
see it in Fairfield and the public works director and I looked at each other and it 
just doesn’t work.  They tried to do it in a place where they can mill, feed it oil in 
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front of the paver and do it all, as one piece, and it was too erratic and not steady 
enough, we were getting too many big chunks in between.  It was not good.  The 
millings have to be run through a screening plant to really size them properly and 
that type of thing; then you can add your oil to it and actually pave with it.  You 
would then use that as a bottom base and a wear surface on top with two coats of 
chip seal, or two inches of asphalt.  You can do a process like that to build up a 
road.  We are still trying different combinations in order to find the most cost 
effective type on various roads. 
 
Alderman Simonetti:  I know in New York they use chip seal on other roads and 
put in glass. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  I thought of glass thirty-five years ago when we crushed a bunch of 
glass and put it in, but for what purpose?  Glass is like sand and the worst thing I 
ever did was make glass part of the recycling stream; I shouldn’t have.  It 
should’ve been forced to return it the vendor or manufacturer.  It never should 
have been put in with the recycling.  It tears the heck out of the inside of the 
recycling trucks and truthfully it’s sandpaper.  It breaks up, they are all broken, and 
they tear up all of the trucks and there is no market for it.  Nobody wants to buy 
broken glass because it is all mixed with different colors.  It should all go back like 
milk.  We took the milk bottles back, reused them and washed them.  All bottles 
should go back.  We took that out of the waste stream and now the burn plants are 
going crazy because that was a great BTU value.  We only put a deposit on it to 
raise money in Connecticut. 
 
Alderman Kudej:  The areas that were not touched not on the list, when we can 
start…? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  There are a lot of roads that are not on that list. 
 
Alderman Kudej:  Originally roads that have high volume—we should be 
addressing the safety issues. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  That is what we are doing.  There are some roads that still need 
some attention of course.  We could not tackle all of them, but I think we have 
tackled a lot of them.  We still wanted to go in, but sometimes the temperatures 
went against us.  We wanted to go in, to do some skid paving to prepare for more 
roads for next year’s chip sealing, for instance roads like Plaskon Drive, which 
needs some attention, and we are aware of them.  We would love to get in and do 
it now if the temperatures work.  If we get more warm days, we will be out and do 
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more.  That Booth Hill that we are talking about, we are about to do some cutting 
and milling and patching in, but if we don’t get warm temperatures then I do not 
want to take a chance overlaying it and having it peel off the next year. 
 
Alderman Kudej:  The weather is a big factor in all of our stuff.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  Also, unfortunately, there is only so much time.  I think we had a 
great blend this year.  We did a lot more in house this year then we ever had and 
we have done a tremendous amount. 
 
Alderman Kudej:  I think there has been a significant improvement.  Some of the 
people are not happy with the chip sealing; however, it is better than it was.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  The process will be more full proof next year.  I got caught short 
sided and the schedule was moved up without my knowledge. 
 
 
Alderman Simonetti:  I would like to compliment you crew:  Highways and Bridges 
for the wonderful job they have done. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Thank you.   
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  Another thing too, is that Paul talks a lot about 
saving a road with the program that he has established.  We actually done quite a 
bit with that, and the last three years, I think there has been a tremendous amount 
that was done saving the roads and where we need to be with the roads.  We 
have come far from where we were in the past.   
 
(Alderman Farrell departs at this time). 
 
Alderman Anglace:  What I am doing tonight is that we have a referendum 
question.  You are asking the taxpayers to approve five million dollars for roads, 
and I am here to find out what the justifications are and to put this in perspective, 
so people could make an informed decision.  I am not interested on what 
happened down the corner from here, on that street, or on this culvert.  I am 
interested in putting this in a proper prospective.  So far, we have appropriated 
and spent nearly all of it:  $6,554,000.  We have achieved one-quarter of the roads 
in the city.  On that basis, we are looking to spend $26,000,000 to do the whole 
city.  People have to know this; people complain all the time about the condition of 
the roads.  It is going to cost money.  When you put it in perspective and dealing 
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with asphalt products, and gasoline is selling for $4.00 a gallon, it is going to cost 
money so people have to know this and we have to put this in the proper 
prospective.   Paul has told you how many roads were being done.  How the 
money was spent was a whole different story.  I have four printouts here that 
account for all the money that was spent.  Practically all of it was spent and it was 
detailed on where it was spent, who was paid, etc.  So, there is not question in the 
fact that it was spent.  We knew he spent the money and what he has spent it on.  
Where the money was spent and how the money was spent is clear; it is all 
detailed.  Paul has shown us which roads he did and people can see the things 
that are getting done and things are happening okay.  We are spending taxpayer’s 
money to address the roads.   

The next concern as a taxpayer is going to be:  if I am going to approve this 
$5,000,000, is this going to impact my taxes?  And what is the best estimate, best 
approach?  What we have done in our debt service schedule is addressing all the 
school buildings first, and some of those school buildings will be an off debt 
service schedule, so we will not have a big nut to pay, and this $5,000,000 cannot 
be spent in one year.  It is just physically impossible.  I can see if you spend it in 
two years, and weather conditions will dictate on how much will get done.  I think 
the impact on my taxes is not going to be an immeasurable impact.  If you look at 
the debt service, it is a big number that is coming off.  In the next couple of years, 
when the voters approve $5,000,000 we do not spend it; it will take us a couple of 
years to spend it down.  In the meantime, take bond anticipation notes and pay the 
interest on them, so there is no immediate impact on the taxes.  That bond 
anticipation note interest is not going to have an impact on the mill rate.  So, those 
are the things that are on the minds of taxpayers.  Paul has shown how many 
roads, but in the schedule I got run off, you will see every penny that was spent 
and who or what it was spent for.  That is what the taxpayers are asking us to 
show and that is what we are obliged to do!  This is not our money this is their 
money.  They have every right to know what it was spent for, and when they go 
into that voting booth to vote on the question we have asked them, they need to 
have as much information as they can.  That is the key.  We are trying to provide 
information to the people that are going to vote on this thing.  I think that pretty 
much covers on the points that I wanted to make. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  John, if you looked at what I gave you tonight, this is 
representative of the $5,000,000 expenditure, which is the same amount of what 
we are asking for in November.  We can expect the same balance of work to be 
done:  i.e. reclamation, milling, chip sealing, a combination of somewhat that was 
consistent of what is here; it could change a bit.  If we put too much reclamation in, 
we won’t get the chip sealing, we won’t cover as many roads.  We will reduce the 
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amount of roads.  If we are going to spend $20 square per yard as opposed to $2 
per square yard, you are certainly not going to get the coverage. 
 The other thing that I wanted to point out was basically that $5,000,000 would 
give us a comfortable blend of both in house and contracting work.  The only way 
that I would spend more than that, that is if I would do more outside contracting. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  The first allocation was on August 14, 2008, when we 
appropriated $2,000,000.  Of that $2,000,000, $1,994, 379 was spent.  Then, on 
March 26, 2009, we appropriated $34,000.  I don’t remember the specifics on that, 
but all that $34,000 was spent.  It is here for what it was spent for.  The next one 
was on August 12, 2010 we appropriated $4,000,000.  Of that $4,000,000, 
$3,596,954 was spent. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Let me correct one thing:  you are looking at journals that were 
paid bills.  I look at encumbrances and my encumbrances are like a checkbook to 
know what I still have to pay.   
 
Alderman Anglace:  I will clarify with what I am saying.  That is exactly right; 
encumbrances are not reflected in here.  This is only paid bills by the city and we 
know what money was spent of what was appropriated, and on September 9, 
2010, we appropriated another $500,000 and of that $500,000, $497,389 was 
spent.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  If I may interject on the $500, 000; the $500,000 was for equipment 
and for paving.  
 
Alderman Anglace:  Correct, that was Board of Aldermen bonding. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  That was when we were able to purchase the paver, the new roller, 
the tack machine, and all the things that are allowing us now to save three months 
of work.  There is a misstatement saying that we spent too much on roads.  It was 
for equipment and there are always ancillary costs involved when you are doing 
paving.  We have to have traffic control; we have to have all the other nice things 
too, like the ancillary costs that are out there so we are paying for traffic control, 
which we are warranted to use police.  We use our own people when we can.  If 
we have to, we can contract out for other services that you must pay for along with 
that particular work. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  The last one was $40,000, on which we appropriated on 
August 12, 2011.  That $19,384 was spent, so you did put the money to good use.  
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Most of this was on bond anticipation notes.  Now, we are paying 2% interest or 
something like that.  So when this all turns over, so ultimately bond it because it is 
spent.  We will have to be bonding it shortly.   
 
Paul DiMauro:  John, what I did not add, as for your review, I had a map prepared 
by color code to show what work was done and what roads were done.  If you 
want to take more time, you can look and I think it is a pretty good idea to keep it 
in the main hallway so the residents can see it.  That map is representative what 
we did over the past two years and you can visualize the areas that are not 
colored in.  You can see the main travel areas in the city have had some 
treatment.  For instance, the state came down and did 108; we picked up the rest 
from Coram, Center Street, Kneen Street and actually into Hillside so we have 
continuity of travel.  This year we completed the rest of Coram with chip seal, so 
now if you travel all the down through Coram and out to 110, you are on a newly 
surfaced road. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  You bring up another point that I want to elaborate on.  Our 
job is to get out the public about what this means and what the realities are.  We 
talk about chip seal.  Why do we do chip sealing?  If probably from what the 
numbers I saw and I could be wrong; but my guess is that it costs us four or five 
times more to do the same amount of road milling and paving, when we can do 
chip sealing. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  How about ten times the amount. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  So, how long does chip sealing last? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Six years.   
 
Alderman Anglace:  So we have a six-year extension on the roads.  There are no 
guarantees when you mill and pave.  In some places in the city where those roads 
were put in with that, they are already deteriorating.  The point is that our money 
will go a lot farther.   
 
Alderman Kudej:  We are getting a lot more with chip sealing.  People still look at 
the pave and ask why can’t this be paved?  We need to cover as many roads as 
we possibly can. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  There is a difference between paving and chip sealing.  Chip 
sealing is a maintenance tool.  It gives you a new wear surface and it also seals 
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the road so water does not penetrate.  The same people that are complaining 
about that, that are buying a 4 or 5 gallon tubs of black paint and painting that on 
their driveways.  Some are happy about doing that, so it has nothing to do with a 
new wear surface.  All that is, is putting a slick thing on top that is not sealing the 
cracks.  You are wasting your money if you are not putting a sealer on it.  You are 
wasting your money because the water will still go down into the cracks and it is 
going to come up as a pothole.  That is what causes potholes. 
 
Alderman Kudej:  The thing that I worry about the most is if we have a bad winter 
with a lot of frost.  Last year we had a very decent winter.  The year before played 
habit and it destroyed many roads.  I am going to be interested to see how the 
roads hold up. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  We have gone through the cycles of chip sealing, paving and all of 
that in the winter cycles.  We have done this before; it is not new.  Years back, we 
did not do pothole fixing; we did not have to when roads are maintained.  Easton, 
for example, doesn’t do pothole repairs but they are on a regular schedule. You 
have to be on a regular schedule getting there.  We are getting there, we are there 
now on a good percentage with our roads, and we are going to continue to do that.  
It just takes time, effort and money.  I think we are on the right path. 
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  Paul, I think this map is a real tool for people to 
see. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  The voters in this town are not going to come in and look at 
this map.  We have to get the message out to them through the minutes, through 
the website… 
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  I was just going to say the website, through the 
media. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  The map could be put on the website. 
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  On some of these media outlets they can take a 
little miniature version and help us get the message out for all the work that was 
done.   
 
Alderman Anglace:  I would take the Street Committee to get the information out to 
the people. 
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Paul DiMauro:  John, another thing that I would like to add is that we have been 
criticized before in the past and we will get criticized for this referendum by some 
that will say what roads will be finished with $5,000,000.  I don’t think we want to 
be in a bidding war with one neighborhood and another, with what roads are going 
to be done.  You have to trust that we going to do this in a professional manner.  I 
sit with the Engineering Department, Highways Department. 
 
Alderman Anglace:  You have to explain to your rationale on how to select which 
roads will be done.  Who is involved and how to fund it, is what the public wants to 
know. 
 
Paul DiMauro:  Exactly, and you all know that I sit with the City Engineer, the 
Assistant City Engineer and the two individuals at the Highway Department that 
make up my staff for roads.  We sit; review- I get input from the Engineering office 
and from Highways, with the experience they are having with certain roads.  I look 
at all of them together and then we collectively decide which roads will be done.  It 
is done through a matter of:  though I may need to do a particular road that needs 
work, it is so far gone.  I may just have to patch it another year and go out with the 
same money and save four roads and not let them get into the $20 category.  I can 
still do them with $3 or $4 and still save them.  So what is better:  to do 4,5 or 6 
times the amount of roads and to save a bunch of subdivision roads with that 
method or to only go and fix that one road that we know that is in poor shape; but 
it is already gone and I can’t save it anymore, anyway.  So that is the rationale for 
that, but anyway it is done with a professional manner, without any political input.  
With all due respect to all of you, I know you get a lot of heat from your 
constituents but trust that we are doing the best job that we possibly can for 
everybody in the city, not just for one neighbor.  You will see us out there doing 
dead end roads, and saying why are they doing a dead end road?  That was the 
one that should be done this year and what does it affect:  Two, three or four 
people?  It still has to be done because it is an investment.  One of the largest 
investments with the city is your road system, your infrastructure.  You have to 
maintain it, to keep it up, and we try to do it in the most cost efficient way. 
 
Alderman Simonetti:  Who else in the Highway Department goes and sits with 
you? 
 
Paul DiMauro:  George Stachowicz, who is the road maintainer and Ray 
Chrzanowski, who has been around the longest out of the bunch.  He is on the 
machines and everything else.   
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Alderman Simonetti:  My last comment is clear up to say that we spent 
$26,000,000 on doing the high school, so with that, I think you did a great job! 
 
Chairman Alderman McPherson:  I have nothing further.  If you have nothing 
anything further, I will offer adjournment. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 

Chairman Alderman McPherson made a motion to adjourn the special 
meeting of the Street Committee meeting.  The motion was seconded 
by Alderman Kudej. A voice vote was taken; all were in favor and 
motion passed 3-0.   
 
Meeting adjourned at 6:57p.m. 

 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted; 
 
 
Brittany Gannon 
Brittany Gannon 
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